
The Kollel will hold its annual Donor Appreciation 
Event at the Beth Jacob High School of Denver 

Educational Building, 5100 W. 14th Ave., on Monday, 
September 25th at 6:45 pm.  

The Donor Appreciation Event is the opportunity for those 
dedicated to the Kollel to gather and show their support, 
as well as an opportunity for the Kollel to express its 
appreciation to its supporters.

The Beth Jacob Educational Building is located directly 
across the street from the site of the future home of the 
Kollel. Groundbreaking on the site is scheduled for 
November 2017.

“This location provides a perfect backdrop for an evening 
focused on the great progress the Kollel has made during 
the past year in building the future of Torah in Denver,” says 
Kollel Dean Rabbi Aron Yehuda Schwab. “We are grateful 
to the many people who are working and partnering with 

the Kollel to make this 
building a reality even 
as they help ensure that 
the Kollel continues 
bringing Torah learning, 
Torah teaching and 
Torah living unabated 
to Denver Jewry.”

As with all Kollel 
events, a unique 
culinary experience, 
Perfect from Plate to 
Palate, designed and 
created by the Kollel Women, will 
delight attendees.

Reservations and donations for the Donor Appreciation Event 
can be made on the Kollel’s website, www.denverkollel.org. 

  DONOR APPRECIATION EVENT 
ON SEPTEMBER 25TH  

D e n v e r  Ko l l e l
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Community Kollel 
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throughout the 
greater 
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Twenty is a special number, a milestone in the life of 
a person – as well as in the history of an institution. 

Our Sages teach us that twenty years of age is the time 
for one to fully engage in life’s pursuits. 
“Every person has a G-d-given mission in 
life,” explains Kollel Dean Rabbi Shachne 
Sommers. “Twenty is the age when one 
reaches maturity and is ready to focus on 
achieving those goals. At the Kollel, we are 
also looking forward to taking our work 
here in Denver to new levels of greatness.” 

“Looking back, it’s hard to believe how far 
we have come, with Hashem’s help, since the Kollel opened 
its doors,” says Kollel Dean Rabbi Aron Yehuda Schwab. 
“But there’s a lot going on now as we look to the future! We 
are making great strides in our Kollel building campaign 
and in obtaining affordable housing for our Kollel families. 
The Kollel continues to work on ensuring that the great 

and talented people who are part of this organization are 
maximizing their potential. We are increasingly focused on 
expanding the number of Kollel scholars and on working 

with individuals and organizations in 
growing the Denver Jewish community.”

The Kollel is marking its 20th year of 
bringing Torah learning, Torah living and 
Torah teaching to Denver with a new, 
updated logo. “This logo reflects the Torah 
that is being learned and lived here in 
the Rocky Mountain region,” says Kollel 
Director Rabbi Moshe Heyman. “Denver is 

a special city, with the mountains constantly reminding and 
inspiring us that we can reach for ever-greater heights in our 
lives. The Kollel, as well, looks forward to continued growth 
together with the wonderful Jewish community we are so 
proud to be a part of.”

20 Years of Torah in Denver

CONNECTION
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The Kollel held its annual Motzoei 
Shabbos Nachamu Kumzitz on August 

5th at the Kollel West Denver Torah Center. 
More than 50 community members and 
guests visiting Denver enjoyed a sumptuous 
Melava Malka, live music, inspiring singing 
and words of Torah.

Boys’ Learning at the Kollel

The Denver Community Kollel held its 2nd annual Learn-A-Thon 
on Sunday, May 28th, 2017. Nearly 125 Jews from across Denver 

and Boulder participated in the Learn-A-Thon. Men and boys were 
given a folio of Tractate Kiddushin, joining together to complete the 
entire tractate in one hour. Women studied a prepared curriculum in 
small groups led by Kollel women. 

Following the learning session, a siyum (completion ceremony) on 
Tractate Kiddushin was held. Participants celebrated with music and 
dancing, and refreshments were served in honor of the siyum.

The Kollel once again offered its two highly-successful 
learning programs for boys in West Denver. The Kollel’s 

Fathers & Sons program, which began with the shift of the clock 
to Daylight Savings Time and runs until Rosh Hashana, takes 
place on Shabbos afternoon. It features learning followed by 
refreshments and raffles for exciting prizes. On the second day of 
Shavuos, a special ice cream bar featuring numerous flavors of ice 
cream, toppings and cones was offered after the learning session.  

Summer Night Seder for Bachurim begins when school ends. 
Boys from the community are invited to learn nightly at 

the Kollel’s night seder. Refreshments are 
provided, and a weekly monetary stipend is 
awarded to boys who attend consistently. 

At summer’s end, a special barbeque dinner 
was held for participants at the home of Mr. 
Joe Friedman. “It is great to see so many 
boys learning bechavrusah and with their 
fathers at the Kollel,” says Mr. Friedman. “I 
am proud to support this program.”

Communal Completion of Tractate 
Kiddushin at Learn-A-Thon

2nd Day of Shavuos
 Learning 5:45 pm, Mincha 6:45 pm

The Denver Community Kollel presents

by the Harry H. Beren 
Trust DIB
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Cream 
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second day 

of Shavuos 

following 

mincha!
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For other sponsorship opportunties, contact Rabbi Mordechai Fleisher, rmf@denverkollel.org

Shabbos Nachamu Kumzitz

End-of-summer barbeque at the home of Mr. Joe Friedman



The Kollel’s capital campaign, announced one 
year ago at the 2016 Donor Appreciation 

Event, continues its march forward. The building 
committee – Scott Alpert, Rabbi Zev Beren, Marc 
Cooper, Avi Mehler, Sandy Schiff, and Bob Weiss – 
together with Kollel alumnus Rabbi Daniel Krausz of 
Design Develop Architecture and a talented design 
team, continue to discuss, contribute comments and 
tweak blueprints as the final plans emerge.

Avi Mehler is excited with the progress. “I think I 
speak for all the building committee members when 
I say that it is thrilling to see our vision, after many 
months of work and effort, swim into focus.”

The demolition of the structure currently on the 
building site is scheduled for September 2017, and 
groundbreaking is slated for November 2017. The 
new Kollel Torah Center is projected to be completed 
in September 2018.

Securing funds for the future three-story, state-of-
the-art home of the Kollel is moving ahead, as well. 
To date, the Kollel has cash and commitments of 
$1,650,500, approximately 55% of its goal.

The Kollel is pleased to announce an exciting 
development in the building campaign. A large 
youth center is planned for the Kollel Torah Center. 
It will feature a space for a wide variety of Jewish-
focused programming for children and teens. Several 
months ago, the Kollel applied for certification to 
provide Child Care Credits to donors. The Kollel 
was recently informed that it is indeed qualified to 
do so.

“This is a game-changer for our fundraising efforts,” 
says Bob Weiss. “We are looking forward, with 
Hashem’s help, to continued success as we continue 
to have conversations with potential donors who are 
interested in partnering with the Kollel to build the 
future of Torah in Denver.”  

“The Kollel is an invaluable resource to Denver,” says 
Dr. Mickey Gordon, who has been studying with the 
Kollel for nearly 18 years (see article on page 7). “G-d 
willing, we look forward to the construction of the 
new Kollel building and its future successes.”

Momentum Builds for  
Kollel Capital Campaign 
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Southeast Denver:  
A Community Torah Center 

This edifice has been in the making for 
decades. True, the renovations on the Kollel’s 
new Southeast Torah Center, located at 4902 S. 
Xenia St., only took several months, but it is the 
product of a community that has seen sustained 
growth, both in physical as well as spiritual terms, 
for years. The Kollel has been bringing Torah 
learning, Torah teaching and Torah living to the 
Aish community since its inception nineteen years 
ago, but its involvement moved to a whole new 
level with the arrival of Rabbi Moshe and Yehudis 
Heyman and Rabbi Dovid and Faigy Gertz ten 
years ago.

“Back in 2007, Rabbi Yaakov Meyer and the 
Kollel Deans had the vision that the Southeast 
community was ready for the next step,” says 
Rabbi Heyman, who is now Kollel Director. “That 
vision has been realized many times over, but the 
opening of this Torah Center is truly a milestone.”

The Torah Center has been dedicated by Rabbi 
Meyer in memory of his father, Rabbi Yissochor 
Meyer, who passed away in 2015, as well as in 
memory of his cousin, Rabbi Yissochor Meyer, 
founder and dean of Yeshivas Hanegev in Israel 
until his passing in 2011. The Torah Center will 
be named Ohel Yissochor, (the Tent of Yissochor), 
a reference to the tents of Torah frequented by 

the scholarly tribe of Yissochor mentioned in the 
Torah. 

“It is wonderful that the Kollel now has their 
own independent Torah Center in Southeast 
Denver,” says Rabbi Meyer. “Anything that 
increases Torah learning and brings greater 
honor to Hashem is a wonderful addition to our 
community, and I wish the Kollel greater success 
each passing day.”

The new Torah Center provides a study hall for 
Jews to gather and study Torah, attend classes and 
connect with fellow community members. With 
an eye on communal needs, the Kollel renovated 
the rest of the space on the property to serve as a 
home for Kollel Dean Rabbi Shachne and Tzippy 
Sommers, both of whom are widely respected 
and much sought-after by community members. 
Now living adjacent to the Torah Center, they are 
more accessible to those seeking their counsel and 
advice. 

“Our forefather Yaakov saw a ladder in his 
dream, stretching from the earth to the heavens,” 
says Rabbi Sommers. “That ladder is a call to all 
of us to jump on and climb, one rung after the 
another. The efforts, commitment and dedication 
of a community focused on reaching ever-higher 
have made this dream a reality.”
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West Denver:  
Temporary Home & Affordable Housing

When life gives you lemons, make lemonade. That’s how the 
Kollel came to own a duplex in the heart of the West Denver 
neighborhood.

“The office building that we called home since our inception 
was sold to be developed into residential apartments,” explains 
Kollel Dean Rabbi Aron Yehuda Schwab. “The Kollel is moving 
ahead with plans to construct a three-story, state-of-the-art 
Torah Center in West Denver that will house a spacious Bais 
Medrash, community outreach center, and Kollel offices. The 
projected completion of this building is not until 2018, though, 
and we needed a place until then.”

A planned two-year rental fell through, and the Kollel had 
nowhere to go. “Hashem had other plans for us,” says Rabbi 
Schwab. As he walked down West Denver’s 14th Avenue on a 
Friday afternoon, he noticed a For Sale sign at 1395 Wolff St. 
He dialed the number immediately, and discovered the sign had 
just gone up. 

Kollel alumnus Rabbi Yissochor (Bernard) Steinharter, 
owner of Highland Properties, advised Rabbi Schwab to put 
in a bid immediately. “By Sunday, numerous other bids had 
poured in,” recounts Rabbi Schwab.  “Rabbi Steinharter’s help 
was invaluable in securing the deal. With Hashem’s help, and 
the assistance of some very generous supporters, we got the 
property.”

But the story doesn’t end there. The Kollel had only 
one month to move, and reliable construction workers are 
notoriously hard to find in the current Denver market. 

Once again, Rabbi Steinharter arranged for a swift, tasteful 
and professional complete remodel. In four weeks, incredibly, 
the property was ready. 

“We were blessed with a lot of help from Hashem, and 
the pieces fell into place,” says Kollel Director Rabbi Moshe 
Heyman. “We moved in on January 3rd -  the day the demo 
crews arrived at our old location!”

 The second house of the duplex has become the residence of 
new Kollel family Rabbi Chaim Yeshia and Mira Freeman. The 
Kollel Bais Medrash side of the duplex, as well, was designed 
with the future in mind, ensuring it can be easily converted to a 
residence once the Kollel’s new building is completed. 

“The Kollel’s recent acquisition of the duplex on Wolff St. 
is a fantastic opportunity,” says Marc Cooper, owner of Cooper 
Management and Kollel board member. “Not only does the 
Kollel stop paying rent, now the Kollel has an asset that will pay 
dividends in the future! More importantly, the double residence 
is a big first step toward solving the housing shortage for young 
families.”

“I think it’s great that the Kollel is investing in properties that 
will provide it with assets and cash flow,” says Jeremy Simblist, 
who has studied with Mr. Joel Unger at the Kollel during its 
morning study sessions for the past 14 years. “And of course, the 
opportunity to move into a new location, though temporary, is 
very cool.”  

“The Kollel’s new Bais Medrash is warm and inviting - a 
place that’s really conducive to Torah study,” says West Denver 
resident Isaac Kravitz.

“It’s very exciting to have a place to call our own,” says Kollel 
Scholar Rabbi Eli Mozes, “a place completely dedicated to the 
study and dissemination of Torah. I invite everyone to join us in 
this newly-remodeled, enjoyable Bais Medrash for the next 1½ 
years. And we are looking to even greater things in the future!”



Joyce Litzman has served as the 
director of the Kollel’s M.B. Glassman 
Foundation GOLD Senior Division for 
the past 2 ½ years. This summer, Mrs. 
Litzman announced that she is giving 
up the position as she and her husband, 
Avraham, are relocating to Baltimore. 
The Denver Kollel Connection conducted 
an interview with Mrs. Litzman about 
her tenure with GOLD.
DKC: Describe your experience with the 
weekly GOLD Lunch & Learn.
JL: When I started with the Kollel, GOLD 
consisted of a weekly free Lunch & Learn at the 
East Side Kosher Deli. At that time, the Lunch 
& Learn was attracting four to six people on a 
weekly basis. The Lunch & Learn now attracts 
between 40 to 45 people, and has topped 50 on a 
number of occasions. The Lunch & Learn has evolved 
into much more than a free lunch. The attendees come 
to learn about the weekly parsha from [Kollel Senior 
Educator] Rabbi Fleisher. They are not shy about 
asking questions and will challenge Rabbi Fleisher. I 
am very proud of the fact that I have played a part in 
connecting these seniors to a Jewish mentor.  
DKC: What other programs began through GOLD, and what 
do they offer?
JL: I reached out to assisted living and retirement villages 
and asked if they thought there was a desire for Jewish 

programming at their facilities. GOLD now goes into four different 
senior retirement facilities throughout the year to offer Jewish 
programming focused upon the Jewish calendar. The seniors are 
very grateful to us for bringing such quality programs to where 
they live. I feel that programs such as these have truly impacted the 
lives of the Jewish seniors living in these facilities.
Numerous other events and programs have been offered by GOLD, 

including a weekly thought on the parsha, a Purim party 
and a pre-Shabbos “Shabbos” meal at Rabbi Fleisher’s 
home, the Live & Learn speakers series, weekly small-
group chavurah learning, and Chanukah candle-lighting 
programs. 
DKC: As you leave this position, what are your thoughts 
about GOLD?
JL: Most of the seniors who come to the programs have 

been a part of my life for the past 2 ½ years.  They 
inquire about my family and they miss me when I 
am not at the Lunch & Learn. These people have 
become my friends. I will truly miss them. 
But more than anything else, I am proud and 
delighted that I have had the opportunity to make 

a real difference in the lives of so many 
seniors and to give them the opportunity 
to learn about their Judaism and help make 
their lives more meaningful. I would like 
to thank the M.B. Glassman Foundation 
and the Kollel for that opportunity, and 
I wish them continued success in their 
special work. 

The Kollel offered a two-part pre-Tisha B’Av series for women, 
Good Mourning: Understanding & Utilizing the Period of the 

Three Weeks & Tisha B’Av on Sundays July 23 and 30. The classes were 
offered at two locations, in West Denver and in Southeast Denver.

The first installment of the series featured a two-part presentation 
featuring A Golden Ticket: Women, the Golden Calf & Rosh Chodesh 
with Kollel Scholar Rabbi Chaim Yeshia Freeman and A Tale of Two 
Temples: Their Differences & the Sins That Led to Their Destruction 
with Kollel Scholar Rabbi Avraham Dovid Karnowsky. 

“The women appreciated and enjoyed the fresh enthusiasm that the 
newest Kollel members demonstrated in their lectures,” says Sivia 
Fine, who hosted the class in West Denver.

“The classes given by Rabbi Karnowsky and Rabbi Freeman were 
informative and enlightening regarding the steps we need to take 
to care for one another in order to bring back the Bais Hamikdash 
(Temple),” says Allison Weiss.

Part two of the series, titled Nobody’s Home: The Purpose of Exile, was 
given by Senior Educator Rabbi Mordechai Fleisher.

“Rabbi Fleisher enhanced our understanding of galus (exile), the 
Three Weeks and Tisha B’Av,” says Aviva Polter, who hosted the class 
in West Denver. “Through his deep knowledge and understanding 
of Torah, we were provided with an in-depth explanation of what 
the goal of galus is, and what Klal Yisroel should be attempting to 

accomplish while in galus.” 

“Each of the Kollel members 
presented in a distinct style,” 
says Elisheva Hoffman. “There 
was something for everyone.”

More than A Free Lunch
an interview with outgoing  
GOLD Director Joyce Litzman
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Rabbi Freeman listens to a question Rabbi Karnowsky making a point at the home of Sivia Fine

At a GOLD matzah-baking event

Joyce Litzman with her mother, 
Shirley Goldwasser

Rabbi Fleisher teaching at GOLD 
Lunch & Learn

Seniors at Live & Learn Speaker 
Series event at Mizel Museum

Preparing for Tisha B’Av  
with Good Mourning 



Dr. Michael (Mickey) Gordon

Dr. Michael (Mickey) Gordon, MD, is a renowned hand surgeon 
and an associate professor of plastic and reconstructive surgery 
at the University of Colorado’s School of Medicine. For nearly 
eighteen years, he has been studying weekly with the Kollel.

 “I had spent several years seeking someone to study with,” relates 

Dr. Gordon, “but the usual people at my synagogue at that time 
were not available to participate in one-on-one studying. 

“I saw an event to introduce the Kollel to Denver, and I attended 
the learning session. Afterwards, I approached the speaker, Kollel 
Dean Rabbi Shachne Sommers, and he invited me to join the 
Kollel for weekly study sessions. I was thrilled to begin the journey, 
as that was just what I had been looking for. I began coming to the 
West Side on Thursdays and have continued since then.”

Dr. Gordon studies with Kollel Dean Rabbi Aron Yehuda Schwab, 
and the two have completed a number of works on Jewish thought 
by the great Rabbi Moshe Chaim Luzzatto, better known as the 
Ramchal. 

“We have studied Derech Hashem, Mesilas Yesharim, and Maamar 
Hachochma, and we are currently studying Da’as Tevunos,” 
says Rabbi Schwab. “Learning with Mickey has given me the 

opportunity to study these deep works very thoroughly. Mickey 
is a sharp thinker. He won’t speak until he thinks through his 
comment or question very well.”

Dr. Gordon studied with past Outreach Director Rabbi Yehuda 
Amsel for more than a decade, as well.

“Most of our learning focused on astronomical areas of halacha – 
understanding the Jewish calendar, the lunar cycle, the solar year 

vs. the lunar year,” says Rabbi Amsel. “Dr. 
Mickey’s vast knowledge in astrology and 
in many other areas made it possible to 
learn and understand the subject matter.”

Following Rabbi Amsel’s departure in 
2012, Rabbi Yossi Kaplan studied with 
Dr. Gordon. Currently, he is learning with 
Rabbi Chaim Yeshia Freeman, who joined 
the Kollel this past fall. The two study 
halachic issues that arise in the medical 
field. 

“Nothing gets by Dr. Gordon without 
deep thought,” says Rabbi Freeman. “He is very bright and brings 
an incredible knowledge of medicine to our discussions, which 
truly enhances our learning.”

“My understanding of my beliefs has grown exponentially since 
beginning to learn,” says Dr. Gordon. “What I have learned has 
confirmed what I have always felt deep in my soul, and it has 
given me an outlet to express those things and incorporate them 
into my day-to-day life.  I cannot imagine what I would be like if I 
had not encountered the Kollel and found a way to make learning 
a part of my life.”

The Kollel offers one-on-one chavrusah learning to any Jew interested 
in learning Torah, regardless of background, observance, or level 
of learning, and countless Jews across the greater Denver area have 
benefited from these learning sessions during the past nineteen 
years. To begin your own study session, contact the Kollel at info@
denverkollel.org or call 303-820-2855.
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Chavrusah Connection
A column focusing on a chavrusah-study partnerships at the Denver Community Kollel

Dr. Gordon studying with Rabbi Yossi Kaplan in 2014Rabbi Amsel and Dr. Gordon in 2011

Dr. Gordon and his wife Susan at the Kollel’s December 25th Extravaganza with their 
grandchild and Kollel Dean Rabbi Aron Yehuda and Esti Schwab 

Dr. Gordon and his wife Susan hosted the Kollel’s Donor Appreciation Event at  their 
home in 2014. l. to r., Susan Gordon, Dr. Mickey Gordon, Kollel Deans Rabbi Aron Yehuda 
Schwab and Rabbi Shachne Sommers
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The Denver Community Kollel spent the summer semester 
studying the complex subject of the laws of mikvah. Toward 

the end of the semester, Kollel members had the opportunity to 
get some hands-on experience. 

For the past several years, Rabbi and Mrs. Shmuel Halpern and 
Rabbi Yaakov Zions of the Denver Community Kollel have 
organized a night seder program with the Bukharian community 
at the Ohr Avner Community Center in Aurora, Colorado on 
Sunday evenings. Rabbi Dovid Arayev, Rav of Ohr Avner, 
delivers a class in Russian, while the Kollel members study with 

the younger members of the Bukharian community in English.

The Ohr Avner community has seen much growth in recent 
years, and the recent construction of a beautiful, state-of-the-art 
mikvah is the latest step in that growth. The Kollel’s in-depth 
study strengthened the bond with the members of Ohr Avner, 
as discussions took place regarding the ongoing construction of 
the mikvah.

In late July, Mikvah USA, a Brooklyn-based organization that 
assists mikvah projects across the country and has been involved 
in the Ohr Avner mikvah since 
its early stages, arranged for 
Rabbi Nachman Horowitz of 
Mikvah USA to fly to Denver/
Aurora for the final inspection 
of the mikvah prior to the rain 
collection necessary to make 
the mikvah operational. Rabbi 
Zions arranged for the Kollel 

scholars to join Rabbi Horowitz for the informative inspection. 
This was followed by a discussion and question and answer session 
in the Kollel with Rabbi Horowitz, as he discussed previously 
submitted questions as well as various aspects of the Ohr Avner 
mikvah.

Denver Community 
Kollel Gets Hands-
on Experience with 
Laws of Mikvah

Rabbi Eli Mozes inspecting the mikvah as Rabbi Sommers looks onChecking the water-collection apparatus

 Rabbi Horowitz at Q&A session at the Kollel. Clockwise from front: 
Rabbi Hillel Goldberg, Rabbi Shmuel Halpern, Rabbi Avraham Dovid 
Karnowsky, Rabbi Eli Mozes, Rabbi Yechiel Erlanger, Rabbi Shachne 
Sommers, Rabbi Yaakov Zions, Rabbi Aron Yehuda Schwab (partially 
obscured), Rabbi Nachman Horowitz

 l. to r., Rabbi Eli Mozes, Kollel Dean Rabbi Shachne Sommers, Rabbi 
Avraham Dovid Karnowsky, Rabbi Nachman Horowitz, Kollel Dean Rabbi 
Aron Yehuda Schwab, Ohr Avner President Mr. Ruben Bachayev, mikvah 
construction worker

 Rabbi Horowitz fixing a rainwater conduit


